Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: Dec. 3rd, 2010

Multipurpose Room

Call to order: 1:49 p.m.

The NYFC meeting was called to order immediately following the video-conferenced JFC meeting.

A call for a quorum count was made by several faculty. Only 20 faculty members remained after the conclusion of the JFC video-conference, which does not meet the quorum requirement of 25. Thus, no votes can be taken and the remainder of the meeting is for informational purposes only.

----------------------------------------------

Chairman Bianco and President Friedman invited faculty to the Board of Trustees reception to be held on Wednesday 12/8 from 5:30-7:30 pm on the 18th floor of 163 Williams St.

Weihua Nui of the Confucius Institute announced the selection of 6 faculty members to attend the 1st Faculty Seminar Program. The goals of the program are to enhance the global curricula by enhancing faculty knowledge of Chinese language and culture, with a program including 16 two-hour sessions on-campus during 2011 and a two-week trip to China to enhance learning and meet scholarly colleagues. The six faculty selected are: Joseph Morreale, Linda Herritt, Rebecca Martin, Deborah Poe, Joseph Ryan and P.V. Viswanath.

Karen Robilotta (VP of Human Resources) has left Pace; a search committee is being assembled by Bill McGrath and NYFC is invited to send a representative. No volunteers at the meeting, so a call for nominations will be emailed. [Secretary's note: Through an email ballot concluded on 12/22/10, Ibraiz Tarique was selected as the search committee representative]

----------------------------------------------

Martin Topol presented the Faculty Affairs committee report. Many of the items from the FA committee meetings on 11/8, 11/15 and 11/29 had been discussed earlier at the JFC; these items pertained to compensation, TIAA-CREF benefits and Honors college registration issues. Two other issues has also been discussed. A motion was crafted to address changes to administrative functions such as class schedule, class size, and room capacity have been usurped by actions within OSA, since the committee feels that it is imperative for OSA to consult with the appropriate faculty, department or faculty governance body before any such change is enacted. The committee also discussed the issue of raises, and the absence of COLA; this issue is featured in the new faculty handbook. The impact of merit raises as opposed to raises based on rank, seniority, or flat raises.

Vince Barrella presented a report on the University Budget committee. The compensation sub-committee has been addressing the issues of merit increases and compression. The recommendations are supposed to be on the committee's agenda before January.

Barbara Blumberg delivered the Curriculum committee report. New co-chairs of the committee will take over in January 2011; these are Ida Dupont and Janice Winch. The outgoing chairs resumed the review of the 5 year BA/MPA programs in Economics, Environmental Studies, and History. Overall, the committee voted a resolution to approve the programs. However, the committee stressed that there should be more concrete proposals from the Dean's council about advisement, marketing and the mechanisms of offering of the courses [Secretary's note: an email ballot concluded on 12/16/10 resulted in unanimous or near-unanimous approval of all three programs]. The committee noted the growing number of 5-year combined programs, and thought the success of these programs should be examined in depth. Martin Topol noted that the committee was perturbed by the potential for increasing use of online courses to accommodate the location of students on other campuses for these three programs. Daniel Strahs asked whether the examination of 5-year joint degree programs should be an ad-hoc council issue or a committee issue; Barbara reflected that it should probably be a committee issue, and should be considered on both campuses.

Martin Topol delivered the Public Relations committee report. The committee had proposed to bolster admissions by focusing on high schools with programs in particular areas. Several departments had indicated a desire to host high school competitions at Pace; these included Forensic science, Marketing, and Chemistry. The President made a decision to focus on just one area as a test: currently there is a high school marketing competition underway called “Adcompetition”. Instructions were sent to high schools, and we're hopeful for enough entries to evaluate. Scholarships will be awarded.

----------------------------------------------

Tobi Winer presented a report on the financial state on the university [Secretary note: The presentation information was included in a powerpoint file attached to a 12/3/10 email to the listserve].

The report is primarily concerned with Fiscal year 2010. However, for Fiscal year 2011 the net tuition and fees are budgeted at $224 million, the total revenue are budgeted at $291 million, and expenses are budgeted at $291 million. 

For fiscal year 2010, the economy was terrible, and the interest rates were historically low which impacted our unrestricted net assets. We gave out historically high records of financial aid. While this helped enrollment and the overall tuition revenue over the next 4 years, our net tuition revenue for this year remained flat. This is the second year in a row when we were significantly impacted by our unrestricted net assets. Overall, we look at the bottom line, namely the unrestricted net assets and the liquidity. We did not have to borrow any money or develop any new lines of credit this year, which is very positive.

The audited financial statements are available online at the Finance website [Secretary note: URL is http://www.pace.edu/pace/about-us/administration/fp/ttww/financial-statements/]. The opening remarks do discuss the impact of the interest rate on our finances. We received an unqualified opinion from our auditors, and there are no significant weaknesses or deficiencies and debt covenant ratios were met. 

1:33:58

Total net assets declined due to ttoal retirement benefits – unrestricted net assets is not doom and gloom. Net operating revenues were flat. Did nice midyear coourse correction even though $30 mil overrun. May not be sustainable going forward. Vince: operating revenue in 2009 2010 is flat. Tutition revenue up $26 mil – 4% increase and expriation of guaranteed tuition. But phased out programs flattened growth.  

Susan herman: Compoents for revnue are tuition etc... will lookup online 

june 2009: 20 mil unrestricted – effect of losse led to 17.7 mil decrease – remain is 2.3 mil unrestricted.

Proposing budget incerase of 6-7 mil (had projected 0.22 mil).

Reain had reduced discounted rate, but increased appeal pool. 

Tobi: salary increase was budgeted by other items – no relation. Appeals budget – 4.75 mi,l budlet; gave out 1.3 mil. Contingency will be lower. Had gone back to previous yr before jump, so thats why such a large contingency. 

Reagin: afffects mostly older students.

Tobi: works with entire group of students. 

Vince got job done why problem

nancy: not communicated well; tom torrello disagrees. 

Martin: impact of loss of guaranteed tuition? 

Compassionate leave policy? Update for february jfc meeting

A motion to approve the JFC constitutional amendments subject to the proviso that a correct textual description of the CDFPT is restored to the proposed JFC constitution is made by Nancy Reagi, seconded by Walter Antognini. There is no discussion, so the question is called. The vote is taken and there are 26 “ayes” and no nays; therefore, the vote exceeds the 2/3 majority required to amend the JFC constitution and the amendments pass.

-------------------------------------------------------------

A nominations committee for the Executive Committee nominations had been formed per the provisions of the NYFC constitution; Walter Antognini, Suzanne O'Callaghan and Nancy Reagin served on this committee. According to the constitution, we are obliged to hold a vote at this meeting for the terms of office for the executive committee to take office at the beginning of the Spring semester. The Secretary has circulated a nomination call earlier this month. Since the election is contested, we are following a procedure established in prior years and asking each candidate to make a brief speech and respond to questions from the floor.

The nominations for Chair are Vincent Barrella and Demos Athanasopoulos, for First Vice-Chair is John Byrne, for Second Vice-Chair is Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez, and for Secretary is Daniel Strahs. There is a call for additional nominations from the floor; no one else is nominated.

Demos Athanasopoulos speaks first. “I am grateful to Vince for his effective leadership of the NYFC during difficult times. My candidacy is not to dispute the quality of his work; but I would like to change things. I want to encourage additional new faculty to become involved in faculty governance and would like to see the process better spread over the schools. I would like to practice new methods by sharing information in a more modern way, perhaps by maintaining Blackboard discussion groups, and develop a capability for faculty council that goes beyond monthly tactical councils. I've been a long time member of the faculty council and you know my views on faculty governance and other topics.”

Vince Barrella spoke: “I thank Demos for his kind words. I know you talked about getting younger faculty involved, and I hope you're not indicating that as youth the chair somehow had younger faculty involved. I've been up here since I made the mistake of opening my mouth in JFC and describing David Caputo's tenure as a business of disasters, and I've been here since then. I've tried to do what I think is right, and I've tried to keep a balance between administration and faculty. I've been working with a different administration now; this does not mean the administration we have now will do what's best for the faculty all the time and we have to be vigilant. I hope to have successfully struck and a maintained an air of impartiality when it comes to matters between different schools and I know this is New York Faculty Council, not Lubin Faculty Council. I work well with John, Antonia, and Dan, and if there are any questions please ask.“

The floor was opened to questions; Nancy Reagin posed a question to both candidates. “I wanted to get both of you on record before the ballot. At the 9/22/10 meeting, the faculty had voted by a 3:1 majority to amend the Handbook to include a revised non-fraternization policy. Demos spoke against that amendment in both public and private forums. Vince was also not entirely pleased with the amendment.  The question is will you pledge to not delete this amendment as if goes through the later processes of the Handbook ratification since this body did express its support to for this non-fraternization policy?”

Demos responded that since being nominated he knew he would have to abide issues that he did not agree with. He would not change any amendments that have passed this body. Vince responded that he didn't want to sound like a lawyer, but he though she was referring to the amendment to the Handbook that was later discussed with administration. When Nancy said I wasn't thrilled with it, I meant it was not strong enough – that is was a halfway measure. I will not advocate removing something that is halfway there for something stronger. I doubt the administration will propose to remove this amendment; however, the administration may propose a stronger text  and thus there must be room for negotiation. However I will not ask this amendment to be taken out as part of this process.

An open vote is taken on the positions for the First and Second Vice-Chairs and the Secretary positions. The vote to accept the slate is 28 “aye” and no “nay”; thus John Byrne is elected to First Vice-Chair, Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez is elected to Second Vice-Chair, and Daniel Strahs is elected to Secretary for the 2011-2012 term.

Demos and Vince were requested to leave the room. A secret ballot was taken for the Chair election.  The vote for the two candidates is Vince Barrella received 18 votes while Demosthenes Athanasopoulos received 6 ballots and there were 3 abstentions; thus, Vincent Barrella is elected to be the Chair of New York Faculty Council for the 2011-2012 term.

----------------------------------------------------------

The Handbook approval process was discussed.

Vince noted that we could either approve the Handbook in this meeting with the 30 available ballots, or we could authorize an e-ballot to enable a wider balloting of the faculty. Dan Strahs noted that the other possibility was to use the new approval authority of the JFC to take a vote as a joint faculty; this type of vote might be perceived as having wider faculty support and thus might improve the faculty negotiating stance with administration. This relies on WFC approving the same set of Handbook edits as NYFC; this process may be occurring as we speak in Westchester. 

Vince noted that a Handbook vote delayed until the October 27 JFC might present a problem for the Middle States monitoring report; thus it was decided to conduct a Handbook ballot via e-mail. 

Joe DiBenedetto noted that the benefits information included in the Faculty Handbook is already outdated since being handed to us in the spring. He feels that this information should be updated. 

Al Ward asked if there was an ability to make changes in the future. Vince noted that the next step is to conference with the administration and the administration has indicated that it wants much of the material removed. We need to appoint a negotiating committee to work with the administration. Once that work is completed, the handbook will return to us for a vote. Throughout this process, there will be opportunities to amend the Handbook.

Harold Brown discussed the question posed to the President during JFC. Middle  States needs to be aware that if there is no final document, then they need to be aware of the schedule of things to take place. This is why the president discussed creating a negotiation schedule. We will report that the document is to be approved by the faculty on such a schedule, and we report this information as part of the monitoring report. The recent governance process (Handbook, JFC constitution, NYFC constitution) has formed the basis for the governance section of the monitoring report. This demonstrates that we are acting in good faith in creating a governance document that speaks for the faculty. 

Daniel Strahs noted that the language was included in the handbook to transformed it into a living document, including a sunset clause so that the handbook will need to be reviewed in 5 years, and an explicit amending process included in the Foreword.

The vote to take an email ballot for the Handbook was 26 “aye” and 0 “nay”; thus an email ballot will be sent out.

-----------------------------------------------------

The CDFPT nominations and ballots will be done by email ballot.

-----------------------------------------------------

The Provost search committee ballots were handed out and collected.

-----------------------------------------------------

Bill Offutt spoke about the proposed Compassionate Leave policy.

Bill is saddened to be here, since he feels this should be done as a matter of course. Merit scholarships are awarded for a specific amount for a specific term. In addition, they are told they have to be full-time students, maintain a minimal GPA, and in continuous, sequential enrollment. In recent circumstances, Pace will “stop” the merit scholarship clock if students fill out and submit a form for a leave of absence. Leaves of absence forms require an advisor signature, a signature from a college/school official, and require a return date which must be honored. This form represents a problem for students caught in extreme circumstances such as illness, death of parent or loved one, who must leave the university and were not able to complete this form and indicate the precise date of their return. In one case, a student left Pace because his father was diagnosed with terminal cancer. He spent the remaining time of the semester with his father until he died and stayed away an additional term; subsequently, financial aid and the Provost affirmed the decision to not return his Honors scholarship. A second student was diagnosed with a terminal malignant tumor shortly before Finals; he departed from the university in haste to get an operation. Since the compassionate leave form was not filed, it was decided that he will not be eligible for the return of his Honors scholarship. In addition, a third case where this policy is being applied has just communicated with me. The Dean of Students feels that this is an academic issue; thus, it is under the purview of the faculty council. Therefore he proposes the compassionate leave resolution.

Pat Gloster-Coates asked if the Provost's office should make this decision? Bill noted that the Provost has denied the return of these merit scholarships, and he is asking faculty council to act against the Provost's opinion. Nancy Reagin noted that the Provost backs OSA and Financial Aid in these decisions, that Mark Stephens and Financial Aid had the authority to make this decision. Therefore, they are asserting that this is an academic decision, and the policy of the university should be to grant compassionate leave. This form is intended specifically for the students in the most desperate situations, and when a student is in crisis they may well forget to file this form.

Amy Forester asked if domestic partner could be added to the policy; this was  accepted. 

Walter Antognini noted bad facts make bad law. He's sure there must be a reason, and he's concerned that we're only hearing one side of story. He suggested that maybe the resolution should be modified to permit a reasonable duration to enable return of a merit scholarship. Perhaps there should be a reasonable time given to file this form?

Lisa Farber suggests that the word “documented” should be inserted in the resolution; this was accepted. 

Vince Barrella asked if there was a time limit for the scholarship to be held? Is it held for 2 years? 5 years? 10 years? 15 years? Is there some point where this scholarship goes off the books? Bill noted that scholarships are actually discounts at a fixed dollar amount so they are worth less as time proceeds, and there is no cost held on the books.  But he does not believe in setting an arbitrary time for return.

Vince asked the administrators present at the meeting if there is a reason for this policy. Robina Schepp spoke; she had not been aware that this issue was coming to Faculty council, and they will be having a meeting on Monday about this issue. The reason for the continuous matriculation policy is to encourage students to finish on time. The leave of absence policy is so that when there are situations which should have greater consideration, the there should be a mechanism for handling that situation. Vince asked how a student would be able to return; Bill replied that there is a resumption of studies form which needs to filed, but this has no bearing on the financial aid situation.

Bill noted that this situation has resulted in the resignation of Chris Malone, the Honors College director.

Abby Berg noted that there are very few students who will be affected by this policy, and as that this should be accepted as a matter of course due to possible negative publicity consequences.

Vince Barrella asked if there are any additional amendments to this resolution.

John Byrne moved that there should be a time limit of 5 years with the dependent clause “, as long as the student returns within 5 years”. It was noted that the academic record is usually challenged after a period of 5 years. This motion was accepted.

Robert Wiener asked if there are frozen funds that will not be made available to another deserving student; this was felt not to be case.

The final version of the Compassionate Leave policy voted on is:

“If a student has left enrollment at Pace for 1 or more semesters because of a documented, serious medical issue (e.g., serious illness, accident, pregnancy) or because of the documented death of a parent, spouse/domestic partner or sibling, upon that student’s return to enrollment, it shall be the policy of Pace University that the student shall be returned to the same merit scholarship status as of the time of departure, regardless of whether the student has filed an official leave of absence form or attended courses at other institutions in the interim, provided that the student returns within five years.”

The question was called; the vote to call the question was 18 “for” and 8 “against” the call; therefore the question was called. 

A vote was taken on the proposed resolution. The vote to approve the motion was 20 “yes” votes, 1 “no” and 2 abstentions; therefore  the motion passes.

-----------------------------------------------------

The results of the Provost Search committee ballot were returned. The two NYFC representatives to the Provost Search committee are Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez and Daniel Strahs.

There being no further Old Business or New Business, Walter Antognini made the call to adjourn and adjournment was passed at 2:54 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Strahs

Secretary, New York Faculty Council
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	Biology and Health Sciences

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	bblumberg@pace.edu 
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	Ekstrom, David 
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	Sociology / Anthropology

	Garcia-Rodriguez, Antonia 
	agarciarodriguez@pace.edu  
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	Quest, Linda
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	English /Publishing

	Raubicheck, Walter
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	English
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	Biology & Health Sciences


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	Marijo O'Grady
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